MSCOD Full Council Meeting Minutes
October 18, 2012, 415 N Pascal St, St. Paul, MN

(APPROVED December 11, 2012)
In attendance:

Dean Ascheman, Kathy Peterson, Rev. Dave Sams, Steve Grams, Kathy Wingen, Mark Hughes, Jill Keen, Bob Johnson, Carlos Vazquez, Lourdes Mugas-Changcoco, Nate Aalgaard, Kim Tyler, Laurie Hassert, Nancy Rosemore, Michelle Trapp, Barb Stensland, Colin Stemper, Tricia Drury, Joan Willshire, Linda Gremillion, Margot Imdieke Cross, Linda Lingen, Kim Kang, Kelly Christensen, Jeanne Carls, Noel Shughart

Call to Order and Introductions

The meeting was called to order at 9:02 a.m.

Joan Willshire provided an update on Chair Schwartzkopf.

Approval of Agenda

Hughes moved to approve the agenda, Rosemore seconded. The agenda was approved unanimously.

Approval of Minutes

Sams moved to approve the minutes from June 5-6, 2012, Hughes seconded. The minutes were approved unanimously.

Subcommittee Reports

Access Committee

Hughes provided an update on the access committee. The committee discussed the meeting with the new Vikings stadium architect. The staff has a concern about the stadium exceeding minimum accessibility standards. The architects seemed open to the idea of collaboration. Public commitments were made by the Sports Facilities Authority and the architects to make the stadium accessible. The meeting was broadcast on television and featured MSCOD staff. Grams mentioned that the meeting was covered in the Mankato paper. Hughes noted the lack of accommodations in the current Metrodome. Imdieke Cross indicated that the committee agreed to bring on a consultant, but have not yet agreed to a citizen committee.
Imdieke Cross covered the Non-Emergency Medical group which is putting a report for the legislature together. Willshire presented on the mobility options for older drivers, as well as the options available in other states. An update was given about the Olmstead Commission at this meeting by Chris Bell.
A contract was signed with the DNR to conduct an accessibility check of the State Parks by MSCOD. Currently, there are two parks that have been scheduled.
The first car of the new Light rail line has been delivered. They should be identical to the Hiawatha cars.
Metro Mobility is experiencing an internal audit.

Employment Committee

Stemper brought up that the Employment Committee discussed the Subminimum Wage Report by the National Council on Disability. Willshire elaborated that MSCOD staff will likely complete a position paper for subminimum wage in Minnesota to see how our state would be affected by the NCD’s recommendation.
Hughes questioned whether it was too early to bring up the renovations of the State Office Building. Willshire mentioned that this could be discussed at the December meeting.
Events Committee

Willshire explained that the venue for the meeting was experiencing working with the State. The Council is saving around $10,000 by holding the meeting here instead of the River Centre.
The Legislative Forum is coming up. It will be held Monday, January 7, the day before session starts.

Advocacy Day will be in March.

State Fair Update

Stemper mentioned that all numbers from the State Fair were up from previous years. Staff also made an effort to cut down on the number of materials that were available at the booth this year.
Grams expressed support for how the project has been carried out.
Customer Satisfaction Survey

Stemper discussed the results from the Annual Customer Satisfaction Survey. Positive results were obtained compared to previous years. Stensland questioned whether those who mentioned they were “very dissatisfied” with MSCOD had left comments on how to improve.
Stemper said that none of those who indicated they felt that way had left comments on how to improve.

MNET Transportation Update

Noel Shughart presented on the Non-Emergency Medical Transportation Committee. The comment period is due at the end of the month. There are lots of pieces to MNET and it can be complicated. There are two MNET programs in Minnesota, ATS and STS. Several years ago, the state Auditor wanted the two programs broken down to one. The Legislature created the committee through DHS made up of different stakeholders. The committee was charged with merging the programs and figuring out how to coordinate through the counties and the state. They are seeking public comment on how to handle these tasks. STS is door to door and ATS can be any kind of service, door to door or curb to curb. ATS is a lower level service. In addition to these services, service providers run their own operations. The committee is developing an assessment tool to use for this project. It will be difficult to create an assessment tool to work in all situations because people have different needs.
Shughart looks at other states and the various health plans to see how they handle this issue. Feedback from providers indicates that health plans are much more flexible to work with compared to the state and counties.
Hughes stated that there may be some disproportionate use around the state.

Shughart indicated that these types of suggestions could be delivered through the committee’s RFI. He indicated that creating a state program may result in some loss of local contact and result in customer service issues.

Shughart spoke of a lack of providers in rural areas. It is difficult to get private providers to create these networks. Other states create such a system instead of relying on private businesses. They demand that their counties must create this service. Then, counties must seek out providers. But this is not happening in Minnesota.
Shughart mentioned that there is no requirement that services be ADA compliant. He thinks there should be this requirement for every county. The Legislative Auditor points out there is great inconsistency in service between counties. Other counties can team up to provide service.
Mugas-Changcoco shared her experience with MNET. She mentioned that the process of working with STS is a time-consuming operation. ATS can be more selective in how they choose their clients. The service does not always match the needs of the client.
Shughart mentioned there is only anecdotal evidence about these services. There has not been a survey conducted on providers. In rural Minnesota, there are many STS providers but the area is lacking ATS providers. Many concerns have been expressed regarding how close hospitals are to the client, but Shughart believes that more attention should be paid to creating a comprehensive transportation network.

Willshire discussed the contents that will make up MSCOD’s letter to the RFI. She also said council members will receive a copy of the final MNET committee report. She questioned the commitment to leadership of DHS on this issue.
Hughes mentioned that local council members should come to committee meetings to show support.
Shughart mentioned that the majority of people in the room at committee meetings were lobbyists and paid consultants. People with disabilities are not represented at meetings to the extent that they should be.
Update on Bullying, Prone Restraint, and Education Gaps

Kim Kang presented on current education issues for people with disabilities. She has been attending many committee meetings on education topics. A governor’s task force met this summer for 8 meetings. They created a report that says laws need to be changed immediately and disruptive behavior should be handled in a positive way. The goal is to create a positive environment within public and private schools. Kang anticipates the creation of a board during next legislative session to implement the changes mentioned in the report. Bullying is also a focus within the report.

Hughes mentioned that Dan Stewart is seeking feedback on the report.

Kang mentioned that she is also taking feedback on the report. She asked that people read the report before providing comments.
Stensland asked for clarification on some of the bullying language.

Kang indicated that this provision covers kids with disabilities who are bullying others. It also acts as a way to determine which services may best service the child, not just pushing them into special education. Kang believes this is a more competent way of handling the issue.

Grams mentioned concern about prone restraint.
Kang explained the process of prone restraint. There have been instances of death with prone restraint in other states. In Minnesota, this is a procedure to be enacted in emergency settings only.
Rosemore asked if data is available.

Kang said it does exist and she would distribute it as possible. There are groups that experience prone restraint more than other groups which is concerning. There should be another report in February. Kang is on the prone restraint task force, representing MSCOD. The task force will make recommendations for the Department of Education and the Legislature.
Werner expressed an interest in a greater amount of training for all parties on the prone restraint topic.

Kang indicated that there is a lack of training for teachers coming out of college.
Rosemore thinks that this issue, at its core, is a communication issue between students and teachers. Teachers should be better trained to de-escalate the situation.

Kang is a member of the Human Rights Diversity Advisory Committee which is led by Commissioner Lindsey. The committee is made up of all state councils. The goal is to work with the Education Department to close the achievement gap. Kang believes progress is being made on this front.

Strategic Planning Update

Willshire discussed the strategic planning process MSCOD has undergone. A larger strategic plan will be done in June. The strategic plan is designed as a work plan because things do not change as much between years. The plan is used for staff reviews. Things may be added throughout the year as staff changes occur and opportunities arise. It was noted that much of MSCOD’s work relates to community-based living. Some conversation will need to occur relating to MSCOD’s role in the Affordable Care Act because the Council does not usually play a large role in health care.
Employment is becoming a bigger piece of the strategic plan. Conversations are occurring about how staff should be appropriated based on this larger need for employment staffing. An employment executive order is in the works relating to disability employment in the public and private sector. The state has gone from a model employer to people with disabilities comprising only about 4% of employees.
Information technology funds are now sent to MN.IT instead of staying in the office. This is to ensure that MSCOD’s technology components are accessible.

Pathways to Employment is in its final year which will impact how MSCOD carries out its work.
Willshire asked what is missing from the strategic plan.

Willshire believes social media has a role to play in changing employers’ minds about hiring people with disabilities.

The awards luncheon may be in danger in the coming years due to insufficient funds. Even though we saved $10,000 this year, we will not have as much money next year. Willshire mentioned all of the events that are held throughout the year that involve MSCOD. It might be a good plan to pool IT resources for all agencies.
Emergency preparedness is the agency’s largest growth area because it results in a large number of measurable outcomes. The Department of Homeland Security gave MSCOD nearly $65,000 for emergency preparedness whistles. A storage location has been rented in the Metro Square building to house all the new materials.

In the budget, MSCOD is asking for an additional FT in the emergency preparedness area.
Transportation may be more critical in the near future. MSCOD is represented on many committees related to this topic.
There are a large number of building code/accessibility opportunities on the horizon.
Disability parking is a large component of MSCOD’s work. Imdieke Cross asked the Council if movable disability parking signs should be eliminated because it is not permanent. No other states use movable signs. Imdieke Cross would like feedback on this topic from council members.
Aalgaard asked if this only applies to parking lots.

Imdieke Cross is not clear if this only applies to parking lots.

Willshire would like to develop YouTube videos relating to disability laws and regulations. Implementation of Voter ID, should it pass, may become an important aspect of MSCOD’s work.

The Olmstead Commission chairs will be at the December meeting to discuss their report and how it relates to community-based living. The report will then be sent to DHS for approval.

Willshire then quickly discussed the education component, information technology, and saving money through video conferencing.
Legislative goals were left ambiguous as to wait to see the composition of the legislature. This issue will be brought back up at the December meeting.

Willshire asked for comments on the work plan.

Hughes thought we should produce a public service announcement in accordance with a potential executive order. He hoped the production would not be expensive and could involve Governor Dayton.
Executive Director’s Report

Willshire presented the Director’s Report. She explained the process of putting together the budget. Our initiative was building strong families and communities. All agencies’ report may be read on MMB’s website. A scenario on a 5% budget cut was run. Usually this is waved for small agencies, but if it went through the Awards Luncheon would disappear as well as internships. There is a possibility of a 2% increase in staff salaries, but that takes away more money from the agency budget.
The next meeting will be December 11 via video conference.

Willshire thanked MaryAlice Mowry for her service to the Council.

Action: Budget

A motion was made to approve purchase orders for FY 12 by Sams. Hughes seconded. It was approved unanimously.

A motion was made to approve expenditures for FY 13 by Hasset. Seconded by Rosemore. It was approved unanimously.

A motion was made to approve expenditures for council members for FY 13 by Rosemore. Seconded by Wingen. It was approved unanimously.

A motion was made to approve existing purchase order that were spent by Hughes. Seconded by Sams. It was approved unanimously.

A motion was made approve expenditures for PTE by Werner, seconded by Hasset. It was approved unanimously.
A motion to approve ITE purchase orders was made by Rosemore, seconded by Wingen. It was approved unanimously.

A motion to approve contracts was made by Hughes, seconded by Werner. It was approved unanimously.

A motion to approve the MFR as reported by Hassett, seconded by Sams. It was approved unanimously.
Mowry was thanked by the committee for providing leadership on the Pathways to Employment program. She spoke to the successes relating to employment MSCOD has had with the grant it received.
Willshire mentioned the number of counties without accessible transportation has decreased, the state fair has improved outreach, and internships have created excellent future state employees.

Appreciation for Mr. Antony Cooper

Antony Cooper was honored as a contributor to making the State Fair booth a success.

Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at 11:31 am.

